Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Trenton Town Council held on Tuesday February 5, 2019 at 7:30 p.m., in the Trenton Town Hall, 17 East Main, Trenton, Utah.
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Present:                Mayor		Lynn Payne
	
	Councilmembers	Donnie Merrill
		Stacey Wangsgard
Kim Hatch
Rachelle Ludwinski

Clerk			Macall Smith		

Guests:	Kirt Hatch, Sheriff Lynn Jensen, Deputy Michaelsean Bartoli, Matt Regan, Sheri Newton, Andrew Sparks and Alice Sparks.

Mayor Payne welcomed those in attendance and called the meeting to order at 7:31 p.m.  Councilmember Wangsgard led the Council and audience in the Pledge of Alligence.

Approval of Agenda
[bookmark: _Hlk509995127]COUNCILMEMBER LUDWINSKI MOTIONED THAT THE JANUARY 17, 2019 MEETING MINUTES BE TABLED UNTIL NEXT MONTH AND THAT THE MEETING AGENDA BE APPROVED WITH THE NOTED CHANGE. COUNCILMEMBER WANGSGARD SECONDED THE MOTION, WITH ALL COUNCILMEMBERS IN ATTENDANCE VOTING AYE.

Approval of Meeting Minutes
Mayor Payne asked for a motion to approve the January 8, 2019 Regular Town Council meeting minutes.  Councilmember Ludwinski noted that a space needed to be added between the motions regarding the two hearings on page two.   COUNCILMEMBER WANGSGARD MOTIONED TO APPROVE THE JANUARY 8, 2019 REGULAR MEETING MINUTES AS AMENDED.  COUNCILMEMBER HATCH SECONDED THE MOTION WITH ALL COUNCILMEMBERS IN ATTENDANCE VOTING AYE.

Mayor Payne asked for a motion to approve the January 30, 2019 Regular Town Council meeting minutes.  COUNCILMEMBER WANGSGARD MOTIONED TO APPROVE THE JANUARY 30, 2019 REGULAR MEETING MINUTES AS WRITTEN.  COUNCILMEMBER LUDWINSKI SECONDED THE MOTION WITH ALL COUNCILMEMBERS IN ATTENDANCE VOTING AYE.

Public Comment
Kirt Hatch noted that there were three potholes in the new asphalt on 1600 South.  Councilmember Merrill stated that he had noticed them and would take a closer look at them this week.  Mayor Payne passed on a concern of Bob Spackman regarding water pressure here in town.  Councilmember Ludwinski stated that she would call and discuss the issue with Mr. Spackman.

Melissa Cowley, Kitty Haven Sanctuary of Utah, Business License
The Council reviewed the Business License for Melissa Cowley.  Councilmember Wangsgard asked about having quarterly inspections done as a condition of the business license.  Councilmember Ludwinski asked if parking was an issue and if parking impacted the business license.  Mayor Payne stated that he felt that the issue concerning feral cats and the Business License for Kitty Haven were two separate issues and would need to be addressed separately.  The Council discussed requiring that all cats be fed within the enclosed area of Kitty Haven.  The Council determined to table the issue until next month when Ms. Cowley could be in attendance to answer any questions.

Sheriff Lynn Jensen, Cache County Sheriff
Sheriff Jensen explained that he was in attendance to review the County animal control and police services contracts.  Mayor Payne asked about how the animal control services provided by the county.  He asked what services Trenton Town gets by contracting for animal control with the County.  He expressed his concern that the County was not providing adequate animal control for the needs of the town.  He discussed several cases of a dog bite that the injured felt that there was a lack of response from animal control.  The Council also discussed the issue of dog licenses and dogs at large.  The Sheriff explained the procedure for dealing with running at large dogs.  Sheriff Jensen discussed the contracts for police services and animal control.  He reviewed the contract hours as well as the hourly rate, noting that he felt that the current rate was adequate and there was no need for an increase.  He stated that the jail revenue is helping to offset the increase cost of other services helping to keep the cost low in regards to contract amounts.  Mayor Payne asked about preventative services, Sheriff Jensen stated that anytime the Council felt that they needed backup from the department to let them know and arrangements would be made.  Mayor Payne asked if calling 911 during a meeting was appropriate and the Sheriff answered that absolutely anytime, they felt the need for help they could call.  Deputy Bartoli stated that if Trenton would give the Department a list of dog owners with non-licensed dogs, they would begin issuing citations.  They Council discussed Trenton’s recent decisions to close Trenton Roads to biking events.  The Sheriff’s stated that they were aware of it and stated that they have heard Trenton’s complaints and are trying to help with the issue.

2018 Fiscal Year Audit report- Matt Regan CPA
Matt Regan was in attendance at tonight’s meeting to review the 2018 fiscal year audit.  He stated that he has reviewed Trenton’s financial statements and found all to be in compliance with State requirements.  He reviewed pages 10, 12, 15, 28 and 31 with the Council.  These pages included discussing the revenues and expenses of the general fund and the enterprise or water fund along with the water bonds and the original versus the final budgets for 2018.  Mr. Regan discussed the agreed upon procedures stating that this is a checklist of test that he has to run, he continued that there was no finding regarding the tests run.  Councilmember Wangsgard asked about surplus funds.  Mayor Payne asked about allocating a percentage of each department to the truck being purchased by the town.  Clerk Smith asked the Council what they would like to do regarding property tax.  She explained that law requires them to decide if property taxes were going to be raised by the beginning of March.  Mayor Payne asked each of the Councilmembers individually what they felt about raising taxes.  Councilmember Wangsgard stated that she would like to look into in further before she would decide.  Councilmember Ludwinski stated that she doesn’t feel good about raising taxes without justification for doing so.  Councilmember Hatch stated that she wants to wait as did Councilmember Merrill.  

Drainage District
Mayor Payne stated that in his research he has discovered that Trenton Town doesn’t own any drain but that they are owned by property owners.   He stated that if there are problems, they need to be brought up with the property owners.  The Mayor proposed getting legal opinion about what the town can do.

Pavilion Rental Discussion 
Councilmember Hatch expressed her frustration at the lack of care to the tables and chairs in the pavilion.  She would like to see people bring ladders to use instead of standing on the chairs.  Councilmember Wangsgard suggested a yearly deep cleaning by a professional cleaning service.  

Cinco de Mayo 
Councilmember Hatch stated that there is a possibility of having a town clean up day in conjunction with the Cinco de Mayo celebration this year.  She shared that a town resident has suggested having a mariachi band and is going to look into it by getting prices for Councilmember Hatch to share with the Council.

Town Easter Egg Hunt 
Councilmember Hatch explained that she would like to do two Easter Egg hunts this year; one for the younger kids and one for the teenagers.  Kami Egan is going to be over the event once again this year.  Councilmember Hatch stated that if two hunts are done then more money will be needed.

Information regarding Rabies Clinic
Clerk Smith stated that she has contact a local vet clinic, North Cache Vet, and they are able to come do a rabies clinic for Trenton.  She shared that the cost is $25 per dog.  She asked if the Council would like her to schedule a clinic.  The Council was in favor of holding one.  Clerk Smith stated that she would get it set up.  

Youth Council 
Clerk Smith stated that Jade Mckendrick responded to the letter sent stating that she would be interested in helping out with a Youth Council.  The Council discussed the Youth Council issue, COUNCILMEMBER LUDWINSKI MOVED TO CONTACT JADE MCKENDRICK AND ASK HER TO BE AN ADIVISOR TO A TRENTON TOWN YOUTH COUNCIL.  COUNCILMEMBER WANGSGARD SECONDED THE MOTION AND ALL COUNCILMEMBERS IN ATTENDANCE VOTING AYE.  Councilmember Ludwinski stated that she would get in contact with Ms. Mckendrick regarding the Youth Council.

Parks update
There was no discussion regarding the parks at this time.

Planning & Zoning update
Councilmember Wangsgard stated that she is working on a letter to send to individuals who have built structures without getting the proper Zoning clearances/ building permits.  She asked for input from the Council regarding the length of time the town should allow someone to live in a camping trailer and share a water connection with an existing home.  The Council discussed the issue.  Councilmember Merrill suggested allowing a certain time period along with not allowing that trailer back in town to prevent long term problems.  Councilmember Wangsgard stated that she would discuss the issue with the town attorney.

Water update 
Councilmember Ludwinski stated that the water is doing great.  She passed out a monthly overview of the inflows and outflows for the town water system.  She stated that the CDBG application was turned in and they will let us know what Trenton’s score is on the application.  It was stated that next month is the one-year mark requested by Trenton to respond to Cornish’s discussion on the selling of excess water to them.  

Roads update
Councilmember Merrill stated that he and Paul Udy are planning on going out this month to work on filling pot holes around town.


Adjournment	
There being no further business to come before the Council, COUNCILMEMBER WANGSGARD MOVED TO ADJORN THE MEETING AT 10:06 PM WITH COUNCILMEMBER LUDWINSKI SECONDING THE MOTION AND ALL COUNCILMEMBERS IN ATTENDANCE VOTING AYE.


____________________________________
Macall Smith, Town Clerk/Recorder

___________________________________________
Lynn Payne, Mayor

Approved________________________


2

